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an additional association between myocardial dys‑
function and obesity and inherited cardiac condi‑
tions, whereas Piwoński et al1 found a correlation 
between CAD and diabetes mellitus and hyper‑
tension, as was to be expected as a general rule.

Although in most cases the etiology of abnor‑
mal SPECT MPI findings is linked to CAD, recent 
evidence suggests that patients with depression 
and anxiety may exhibit coronary artery spasm 
without coronary artery stenosis.3 In fact, cor‑
onary vasospasm may represent an alternative 
mechanism in patients who show myocardial isch‑
emia without coronary artery stenosis.4 Thus, 
depression may represent an additional risk fac‑
tor for myocardial ischemia, even in the absence  
of CAD.

In summary, patients with depression have 
high rates of myocardial ischemia or CAD and 
are at increased risk for future cardiovascular 
events.1,2 Such patients should be closely moni‑
tored and screened for early diagnosis and prop‑
er management of their myocardial condition or 
CAD. It should also be emphasized that SPECT 
MPI, an imaging modality available in any nu‑
clear medicine laboratory, is a reliable tool that 
provides information about the myocardial sta‑
tus in both symptomatic and asymptomatic pa‑
tients, including those without CAD.4,5
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To the editor We read with interest the article by 
Piwoński et al,1 published in the current issue of 
Polish Archives of Internal Medicine (Pol Arch Intern 
Med), regarding their study including 20 514 Pol‑
ish patients from 3 cross ‑sectional surveys who 
completed a Beck Depression Inventory ques‑
tionnaire. The aim of the authors was to assess 
the prevalence of depression in association with 
cardiovascular diseases and various demographic 
features. In the original cross ‑sectional surveys, 
patients were reported as having coronary artery 
disease (CAD) if they had been previously hospi‑
talized for acute coronary syndrome, had under‑
gone a percutaneous coronary intervention, or 
even if they had been treated for CAD in outpa‑
tient settings. In this large group of patients, the 
frequency of CAD, hypertension, and diabetes was 
higher in men compared with women, regardless 
of age. The conclusion of this study was that de‑
pressive symptoms were common in the general 
Polish population, albeit they were more severe in 
a subset of Polish individuals with cardiovascular 
disease, irrespective of other concomitant diseas‑
es, age, education, and marital status.

In our recent study, based on a completely dif‑
ferent concept and design, we obtained similar 
results to the ones achieved by Piwoński et al;1 
namely, that the incidence of depression was high‑
er among patients with myocardial disease. We 
evaluated the role of depression and anxiety in 80 
patients who underwent a single ‑photon emission 
computed tomography myocardial perfusion im‑
aging (SPECT MPI) to assess their myocardial sta‑
tus. Our patient cohort completed the Zung Self‑
‑Rating Depression Scale (ZDS) and the Hamilton 
Anxiety Rating Scale (HAMA). Overall, 65% of pa‑
tients had abnormal MPI findings due to myocar‑
dial impairment. Over half of patients with myo‑
cardial disease (53.8%) had depression, anxiety, 
or both. Among the remaining patients with nor‑
mal SPECT MPI evaluation, only 35.7% demon‑
strated abnormal psychological status.2 In addi‑
tion, we found that women had higher anxiety 
levels compared with men; this finding was sim‑
ilar to the one from the study by Piwoński et al,1 
in which there were more women than men with 
depressive symptoms.

However, there were some minor differences 
between the findings of the two studies, which 
were probably due to different study popula‑
tions and designs. In our analysis, we observed 
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Inventory; min/max, 0/63 points) were associated 
with self ‑reported CAD, arrhythmia, and stroke, 
regardless of age, marital status, education, and 
concomitant disorders. Unlike Fotopoulos et al,2 
we found a lower percentage of persons with DSs 
among those with CAD (approximately 41% vs 
53.8%), because we only analyzed DSs, not anx‑
iety or both. We also fully agree with Dogoritis 
and colleagues that the rate of CAD among de‑
pressive patients is high and therefore such pa‑
tients should be monitored and screened for myo‑
cardial condition, because they are at increased 
risk for future cardiovascular events. On the oth‑
er hand, testing for DSs among individuals with 
chronic diseases, especially those leading to ma‑
jor disability, like stroke, coronary artery disease, 
heart failure, or chronic obstructive pulmonary 
disease, is also of great importance.
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Authors’ reply We would like to thank Dogoritis 
and colleagues for their interest in and comments 
on our recent paper on the association between 
cardiovascular diseases and depressive symptoms.

Regardless of the  differences concerning 
the study design and aims (an epidemiological 
pooled analysis of cross ‑sectional surveys based 
on a random sample of the general Polish popu‑
lation1 vs a clinical retrospective study including 
patients who underwent a single ‑photon emis‑
sion computed tomography myocardial perfu‑
sion imaging (SPECT MPI2), both discussed pa‑
pers confirmed the existence of a relationship 
between depressive symptoms (DSs) and coro‑
nary artery disease (CAD). In our research, we 
used the term DSs, because clinical verification 
of a depression diagnosis based on the Beck De‑
pression Inventory questionnaire was not possi‑
ble. It is very important to obtain similar results 
in different populations and different research de‑
signs to confirm the association between the ana‑
lyzed factors. Additionally, the use of SPECT MPI 
enables a very precise identification of persons 
with CAD (both symptomatic and asymptomat‑
ic), although the use of SPECT is possible only in 
clinical trials and not in epidemiological studies 
with a very large study population.

Depression is probably the most common and, 
at the same time, the most underdiagnosed men‑
tal health condition. The relationship between de‑
pression and chronic diseases, including cardio‑
vascular diseases (CVDs), is bilateral. Of course, 
chronic diseases can cause DSs, but on the other 
hand, DSs are considered a risk factor for some 
conditions (like CVDs) due to emotional stress as‑
sociated with the activation of the sympathetic 
nervous system and the hypothalamic ‑pituitary‑
‑adrenal axis, endothelial dysfunction,3 platelet 
activation, and production of proinflamatory cy‑
tokines4 and also due to the impact of depression 
on the lifestyle.5 We fully agree with Dogoritis and 
colleagues that depression may represent an addi‑
tional risk factor for myocardial ischemia without 
CAD, because depressive persons can exhibit cor‑
onary artery spasm, leading to myocardial isch‑
emia, without coronary artery stenosis.

Because of the cross ‑sectional design of the 3 
original studies, we analyzed the associations be‑
tween DSs and CVDs, but not the cause ‑and ‑effect 
relationship. We showed, based on a large popu‑
lation sample (20 514 individuals), that even bor‑
derline DSs (10–14 points in the Beck Depression 
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